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April 11, 2012 at 2:30 p,m,

   ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

February 1, 2012
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, February 1, 2012.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Robert Nassau at 7:00 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, MA.

PRESENT
Fourteen members of the Committee were present: 

Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, Linda Benezra, Richard Reisig, Charles Stevens, Marc Sirrico, Franklin Roberts, Wayne Dickson, Cornelius Bakker, Christopher Merrill, John Moody, James Sweeney, Richard Gladdys and Nancy McSpadden.
ABSENT

One member was absent. 



Michael Hanlon
AGENDA ITEMS

Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles:

Article 5 -Amend Classification, Compensation, Personnel By-Law & Collective Bargaining 

Director of Human Resources, Roberta Kety, presented Annual Town Meeting Article 5 to the Committee.  Ms. Kety indicated the following changes are being recommended to the Personnel Bylaws.

Town of Plymouth Classification and Compensation Plan and Personnel Bylaw:

Amendment to the Personnel Bylaws 

Currently reads:

SECTION 21.
PHYSICAL EXAMINATION AND DRUG SCREENING:
Before appointment to a position in the classification plan requiring continuous service, a candidate shall have passed a physical examination satisfactory to the Human Resources Director or the Town Manager.  The examining physician shall be appointed by the Director and the examination shall be at the expense of the Town.   The examining physician shall advise the Director as to whether, in his/her opinion, the applicant is physically qualified to perform the duties of the position for which an application has been made, and the applicant shall complete a questionnaire which the Director will design.  The examining physician's report shall be confidential and shall be deposited with the Retirement Board.

Please add:

Before appointment to a part time position all candidates shall present a physician's certificate of good health valid within 12 months as a condition of employment.  Such physician's certificate of health is to be obtained at no expense to the Town and shall be confidential. The physician’s certificate shall advise the Director as to whether, in his/her opinion, the applicant is physically qualified to perform the duties of the position for which an application has been made and must be satisfactory to the Human Resources Director or the Town Manager. The Human Resources Director, in his/her discretion may require a part time candidate submit to an examination by a physician appointed by the Human Resources Director as circumstances may dictate.

Franklin Roberts inquired about any risk using outside physicians.  Ms. Kety said this would be primarily used for part-time seasonal or temporary help.  
James Sweeney moved to approve.  

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

STM Article 5 -Amend Classification, Compensation, Personnel By-Law & Collective Bargaining 
Director of Human Resources, Roberta Kety, presented Special Town Meeting Article 5 to the Committee.  Ms. Kety indicated the following changes are being recommended to the Collective Bargaining Agreements for the contract period of July 1, 2009 to June 30, 2012 with Firefighters  IAFF AFL-CIO Local 1768.  

Firefighters – IAFF AFL-CIO Local 1768

On October 7, 2011, the Joint Labor Relations Commission Arbitration Panel issued a Decision and Award. The following is their Award: 

1.
Contract Durations:

1. July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2011

2. July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012

2.
Fiscal Year 2010 (7/1/09- 6/30/10)
No cost of living adjustment

Fiscal Year 2011 (7/1/10- 6/30/11)
No cost of living adjustment 

Fiscal Year 2012 (7/1/11- 6/30/12)
Two (2%) percent increase 

3.
“Effective January 1, 2012, after 10 years of Firefighter service, a sixth (6th) step with a value equal to Step 5, and after any cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) or other wage adjustment, increased by 2.08%. Effective January 1, 2012, after five (5) years of in-rank Officer service, a forth (4th) step on the Lieutenant’s, Captain’s and Battalion Chief’s salary schedule with a value equal to Step 3, and after any cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) or other wage adjustment, increased by 3%.”

4.
Effective December 1, 2011, the Twenty- Four (24) Hour Shift was awarded with the 1/2/1/4 configuration. The following conditions were imposed:


a.
Forty (40) consecutive hours of work maximum

b.
Sick and vacation leave may be used in ten (10) and/or fourteen (14) hour segments; and

c.
the circuit breaker is based on an annual seven (7) sick day Firefighter average. For the purposes of calculating annual sick leave usage, serious illnesses or injuries causing an absence of thirty (30) or more consecutive days shall not be included in the average sick leave usage calculation. Sick leave will be measured at the end of every calendar year.

d. 
Continuation of the twenty- four (24) hour work schedule in succeeding years shall be subject to the forgoing conditions. If the circuit breaker provision is activated, the Town may provide sixty (60) days notice to the Union that it intends to discontinue the twenty-four (24) hour shift. During the sixty (60) day notice period, the Town agrees to meet and discuss with the Union the circuit breaker in connection with the twenty-four (24) hour shift, including savings to the Department and reduction in absenteeism.

5.
Educational Increments and Emergency Medical Training:

a.
An annual twelve hundred dollar ($1,200) stipend for an Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) certification;

b.
Increase Associate’s degree stipend to twenty-five hundred dollars ($2,500) annually.

Mr. Gladdys inquired about the EMT Certifications.   Chief Bradley explained the EMT Certifications are required every two years and there is cost for class and recertification of approximately $1,000.  
Nancy McSpadden inquired about the number of Battalion Chiefs and what is the advantage of 24-hour shifts.  Chief said the number of Battalion Chiefs and the advantage of 24-hour shifts are to allow more weekends off for firefighters. 

John Moody moved to approve.  

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries (11-1-1). Richard Gladdys voting in opposition and Nancy McSpadden abstained.
Article 19 -Amend Chapter 23, General Bylaws - Kennels 

Town Clerk, Laurence Pizer, presented Article 19 the Committee.  Mr. Pizer indicated that Plymouth’s first zoning application for a canine boarding kennel made evident the insufficiency of a section of the General Bylaws concerning kennels and cited the following reasons:

· The Bylaws define kennels as “one collection of dogs on a single premises, whether maintained for breeding, boarding, sale training, hunting or other purpose, including more than three dogs, three months old or older . . .”  
· State law requires a kennel owner to prove to the Town Clerk annually at the time of licensing that each dog has up-to-date rabies protection.  The Town Clerk thereupon provides a license for each dog within the kennel.
For a Boarding Kennel, the licensing procedure does not work.  Dogs boarded may not be from Plymouth, and they are very likely already licensed.

Therefore, this article proposes to amend the General Bylaws by adding a definition of Boarding Kennel as a temporary collection of dogs and then establishes a procedure for a business person to receive the right to run an operation to house animals on a temporary basis.  It protects the Town and public health by requiring rabies certificates, but it separates those certificates from normal Plymouth dog licensing.

Linda Benezra suggested that language to cover Doggy Day Cares be added to the bylaw.  Mr. Pizer indicated that the term “temporary boarding” would cover any Doggy Day Care facilities. 
Patricia Whalen moved to approve.  

James Sweeney, second.  
John Moody moved to amend by moving section A&B of Section H and place them in Section 23-11 of the Town Bylaw.

Linda Benezra second. 

The amended motion carries unanimously. 

The main motion, as amended, carries unanimously. 

Article 20 -Wild Animal Bylaw 

Special Assistant to the Town Manager, Patrick O’Brien, presented Article 20.  Mr. O’Brien indicated, currently the Town of Plymouth singles out one breed, pit-bulls, as the only breed to need a wild animal permit.  The amendment to this section of the bylaw was based on actions taken by other municipalities to correct similar language and make the determination of a vicious dog not breed specific but specific to the actions of any one dog.

These changes introduce the definition of a vicious dog to mean:

VICIOUS

1. Any dog found to, without provocation, attack, threaten or terrorize any person on any public ground including streets and sidewalks.

2. Any dog with a history of attacking without provocation or has caused injury to any human being or domestic animal.
3. Any dog that bites, injures, assaults, or attacks a human being or domestic animal.
4. Any dog found to be involved or trained in dog fighting.
5. Notwithstanding the above criteria. No dog may be considered as a vicious dog for inflicting injury or damage to a person who is found to be willfully trespassing or in the process of any other tort offense on the property of the animal’s owner.  Also the dog may not be considered as vicious if the dog is being teased, tormented, abused, or assaulted by a human.
Any dog found to be deemed vicious under these terms can have an order of restraint issued against them by the Board of Selectmen/Dog Officer and would be required, if the dog is released from the order of restraint, to have a wild animal permit for the owner to keep the dog in Plymouth.  The wild animal permit requires certain levels of insurance and indemnifies the Town in the case of an incident; I have attached a sample permit.  This by-law will allow the Town to have more control and say over dogs that maybe deemed aggressive and dangerous to the community.  

John Moody inquired about dogs being provoked and who would determine the outcome. 

Patrick O’Brien said the Dog Officer would be called to the scene and then a hearing would be held.  Mr. O’Brien said that he would make the decision regarding the outcome of the hearing. 

James Sweeney moved to approve.  

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries (10-3-0). Franklin Roberts, Cornelius Bakker and John Moody voting in opposition.  

Article 21 – Stretch Energy Code - Green Communities 
Special Assistant to the Town Manager, Patrick O’Brien indicated the Town has been making positive strides to become a Green Community since 2008 when the State established the Green Communities Division and Grant Program.  Mr. Greg Krantz a member of the Energy Committee presented the Stretch Code.  There are five criteria for a community to receive Green Community status and the Town has satisfied three of the five criteria with the baseline reduction plan being completed.  The final criteria is the Stretch Energy Code, which is a more energy efficient building code.  The code is designed to build a better home when it comes to energy usage.  Mr. Krantz said the code is set so homes are 15-20% more energy efficient.  The costs to the builder or homeowner for upfront expenses are quickly off-set through energy savings in the home.  The Stretch Energy Code, if adopted, will update every few years to the more stringent version.  This will happen when the current Stretch Code, or a close variation, becomes the new accepted building code.  If the Town adopts the Stretch code and achieves Green Community Status the Town would be in line for approximately $250,000 in grant funds to use on building retrofits.  The Energy Committee is behind the adoption of the Stretch Code and have been working with the Building Department towards this goal. 

Charles Stevens asked about adopting a code that will eventually be forced upon the Community.  Mr. O’Brien indicated the Base Code would change in 2013 and there will be a new Stretch Code as well.  However, in order to become a Green Community the Town would need to adopt the Stretch Code.  Seth Pickering, South Eastern Regional Coordinator from the Department of Energy Resources also spoke regarding the Stretch Code.
Linda Benezra inquired about the appendix on the Article being noted as 115AA when other materials refer to 120AA, she wondered if this was an error.  Mr. Pickering said the numbers are essentially the same but have been changed due to the code being renumbered; however, he indicated that the regulation remains the same. 

Ms. Benezra asked about providing Community Outreach for builders.  Mr. Krantz said he has done some outreach at different venues and will be providing outreach at each of the precinct caucuses. 

Franklin Roberts inquired about additional cost to the town.  Mr. Krantz said there are no extra costs to the town and in fact said due to the HERS (Home Energy Rating Services) Rater the cost may be reduced since an outside third party does much of the inspection. 
Patricia Whalen encouraged more open public meetings be held regarding the Stretch Code.  Mr. O’Brien said he would speak with the Energy Committee about providing outreach since they are the sponsor of the article. 

Robert Nassau inquired about the “unconditioned” basement.  Mr. Krantz said unconditioned basements are basements that are insulated on the ceiling only and unconditioned basements will still be permissible under the code Mr. Nassau inquired about the costs being agreed upon with builders groups.  Mr. Pickering said the costs are conservative examples and have not been vetted by any builders groups. 
James Sweeney moved to approve.  

John Moody, second. 
Linda Benezra said she was in opposition and said she was concerned about the impact on builders and homeowners as well as the economy being very fragile.  For the record, she read the following information: 

About the Author Benjamin Fierro III is a partner in the Boston law firm of Lynch & Fierro LLP and serves as counsel to the Home Builders Association of Massachusetts.

“Stretch” Energy Code Information
The Home Builders Association of Massachusetts is a statewide trade association that is affiliated with both local homebuilder associations and the National Association of Home Builders. The more than 1,700 member companies of the Home Builders Association of Massachusetts, Inc. are involved in all aspects of the development, construction and sale of new single-family homes, townhomes, condominiums and apartments.
 
The HBAM is committed to a State Building Code that ensures public safety promotes cost effectiveness and furthers energy efficiency in all buildings and structures built in the commonwealth. For those reasons, we wish to share with you our concerns about the proposed amendments to the State Building Code, the so-called “Stretch” Energy Code.
 
Although well intentioned, the “Stretch” Energy Code undermines the integrity of the uniformity of the State Building Code. It’s provisions—particularly as they apply to single-family home construction—will add substantial upfront cost to a new home without any immediate and measurable energy cost savings to homeowners, and may well prove to be an economic barrier to homeownership at a time when securing mortgage financing is particularly onerous for all but the very wealthy.
 
Background 
Prior to the early 1970s, Massachusetts had a costly and outdated building regulatory system. Each of the 351 cities and towns had its own building construction standards that were enforced by untrained and uncertified individuals.
 
A study done by the Department of Community Affairs in the Sargent Administration had concluded that a mandatory, uniform set of housing and building regulations were required to correct the then existing fragmented system. The study also recommended that such a uniform code be promulgated by a diverse group of construction industry professionals who could, in part, be responsible for allowing the use of new building materials and techniques that would facilitate the production of affordable housing without compromising public health and safety.
 
With the support of a broad coalition that included architects, engineers, builders, developers, housing advocates, local building officials, fire chiefs, the Massachusetts League of Women Voters and the League of Cities and Towns, the recommendations contained in that study were enacted into law as Chapter 802 of the Acts of 1972.
That landmark legislation established the State Building Code Commission (the Board of Building Regulations and Standards (BBRS) was established as the successor to the State Building Code Commission by Chapter 348 of the Acts of 1984) whose members produced the first edition of the State Building Code that became effective on January 1, 1975.
 
The State Building Code (780 CMR) is a mandatory uniform code for the construction of all buildings and structures in the commonwealth. No city or town may impose more restrictive construction standards than set forth in the State Building Code without the prior approval of the BBRS. (See G.L. c. 143, §98).
 
During the course of the past thirty years, Massachusetts has been recognized nationally for many innovations and advancements in the State Building Code and the regulation of building construction. Some of these innovations include: 
 
· The early adoption of energy conservation/efficiency provisions
· The development of standards for the rehabilitation and reuse of existing buildings 
· The development of fire safety requirements in buildings, including the mandatory installation of smoke detectors and the use of fire suppression systems
· The development of reasonable provisions for the housing of mentally ill and mentally retarded individuals in group residences
· The licensing of construction supervisors
 
In addition, Chapter 802 enabled the commonwealth to design and implement a program to educate and certify all local building officials and building inspectors where none had existed previously.
 
780 CMR 120.AA 
Because of our long-standing support and defense of a uniform building code, the HBAM is strongly opposed to the “Stretch” Energy Code because it allows individual cities and towns to adopt its provisions for all construction within their borders. That would result in some municipalities requiring homebuilders comply with the energy provisions of the 7th Edition of the One and Two-Family Dwelling Code and others mandating the “stretch” energy code. Such an outcome—no matter how laudatory in its intent to promote energy conservation—will have the effect of undoing the uniformity of the State Building Code and will serve as a precedent for the BBRS to adopt other “local option” provisions in the future, depending upon the lobbying strength of any particular manufacturer, business or interest group,
 
Such a result would return the commonwealth to a fragmented building regulatory system such as existed prior to 1972. That would lead to confusion in the design and construction industry, added time and delay in the design and construction of buildings, increased cost of construction to businesses and potential homebuyers, uneven code enforcement, a weakening of public safety standards and the arbitrary approval or denial of the use of certain materials or construction methods.
 
Further, if adopted as currently written, the “Stretch” Energy Code will significantly increase the cost of building homes within the commonwealth and will be a barrier to homeownership for thousands of young families, first-time homebuyers and others. The BBRS itself estimates that the “stretch” energy code will add approximately $10,000 of additional cost to a new home. The HBAM believes the actual cost will be significantly greater than that estimated by the BBRS. 
 
The HBAM supports and encourages its members to build Energy Star Homes. However, the State Building Code should not mandate Energy Star certification.  That should be a choice left to the customer. And although many prospective homebuyers do choose such homes, surveys have found that 70% of all homebuyers nationwide turn down energy upgrades when offered by homebuilders. Their reason? The upfront cost is too high and the cost savings too little to justify the added expense.
 
The reality is that today’s homes are already incredibly energy efficient. And with the adoption of the latest edition of the International Energy Conservation Code they’ll be even more so.
 
Although energy conservation is an important consideration when designing and constructing buildings, it is only one of a number of considerations that must be taken into account. For example, the need to ensure an adequate flow of fresh air for the health of the occupants or residents of today’s increasing “tight” buildings may require a trade-off of maximum energy savings. Other factors such as noise suppression and adequate lighting may also negate optimal energy conservation.
 
Energy conservation cannot be the single overriding consideration when revising the State Building Code.
Conclusion 
With our state and national economy in recession and the housing market in shambles, this is the worst possible time for the Patrick Administration to be imposing costs on prospective homeowners that they cannot afford.
 
The Home Builders Association of Massachusetts urges the Board of Building Regulations and Standards to reject the “local option” approach of the “Stretch” Energy Code and indefinitely delay the possible adoption of its provisions as part of the State Building Code until the true cost impact upon homebuyers, businesses and others can be determined.
 

Submitted: March 10, 2009

                                         2012 update

· National studies illustrate that for every additional $1,000 in cost, an estimated 10,000 buyers fail to qualify for a new home. Some State officials have estimated the Stretch Code will increase average construction costs by about $7,454 per home (others estimate this cost to be much higher).  This equates to approximately 70,000 Massachusetts buyers losing the ability to purchase a new home.

Richard Gladdys said he was in opposition and agreed with Ms. Benezra. 

James Sweeney said, “He would be embarrassed not to support the article” although the costs to build will be more, the cost for operating the home with out having to be built using the Stretch Code would be more than the cost to implement energy efficient requirement under the code. 

 John Moody said the Stretch Code is a means to an end and inquired about the Town achieving “Green Community” status.  Mr. Pickering said the base amount for the grant has been $125,000 and the DOR would factor in the population you would be looking at something in the area of $200,000 to $300,000 for Plymouth. 
Marc Sirrico asked once you adopt the stretch code do we automatically adopt future stretch codes and can the town opt out of the stretch code.  Seth Pickering said the town would be required to accept future changes to the Stretch Code unless the Town voted to opt out. 
John Moody spoke in opposition of the Stretch Code in its current form since only the town would benefit and not the residents and homeowners in the community. 

Charles Stevens said he was opposed to the Stretch Code and said, “It’s another way for big brother to be involved in our business”. 

Cornelius Bakker said in 2012 we should be looking at reducing the nature of the problem. 

John Moody indicated that residents are free to comply with the code individually and added, “there is no reason to stuff it down peoples throats”.
The motion fails (2-11-0). James Sweeney and Cornelius Bakker voting in favor.  

Article 23 -Transfer Land from the School Dept. to Selectmen - General Municipal Purposes 

Town Manager, Mark Stankiewicz presented information regarding Article 23 – to transfer land for general municipal purposes.  Mr. Stankiewicz indicated in 1997, Town Meeting voted to transfer property on South Russell Street from the care and custody of the School Department to the care and custody of the Selectmen.  This property is the current Maintenance building (the old Police Station, and prior to that it was a school) and the parking lot across the street.   Mr. Stankiewicz said he couldn’t determine, based on our archives, why the second school parking lot, next to Burial Hill, was not transferred.  

This article requests that the Town Meeting vote to transfer Lot 23 on Assessors Map 19 from the School Department to the Board of Selectmen.  The request is made because the parking lot is not used for school purposes and has not been for some time and this would place ownership of public property in that area consistent with the other public parcels.  

He added we do not yet know the future of the Old Police Station on South Russell, the parking across the street, or the 1820 Courthouse.  However, this action will make the custodianship under which the land is held consistent with the other parcels.  

John Moody moved to approve.  

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 

Old/New/Other Business
Marc Sirrico inquired about the Audit Committee.  Chris Merrill said a committee of 3 to 5 members would be reasonable. Robert Nassau asked members to identify whether they would be interested in serving on the Audit Committee.
Public Comment

There was no public comment. 

ADJOURNMENT

Linda Benezra
moved for adjournment.

Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  
The meeting adjourned at 8:58 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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